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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
September 13, 2011
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Boyd Walker.
Absent:  Councilor Roger Funkhouser

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm, Town Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust.
Guests Present:  Bucky Joyce, Rockbridge County Commonwealth Attorney; Lynda Miller; Lee Duke; Reese McClanahan; Sadie Claytor; Edie Watts; Roberta Lyle; Sonny Williams; Biff Johnson, Hurt & Proffitt; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette.  
Sonny Williams; Caleb Keckler; Linda & Randolph Johnson; Sarah Funkhouser; Lynda Miller; Frances Sain; Reese McClanahan; Biff Johnson with Hurt & Proffitt; Larry Spangler; Roberta Anderson with The News-Gazette; Delegate Ben Cline. 
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:05 PM.

Public Comment Period:
Bucky Joyce, Rockbridge County Commonwealth Attorney thanked Council for the opportunity to let everyone know he is up for election in November.  Mr. Joyce stated he was a prosecutor for 25 years, has been the Commonwealth Attorney for seven (7) years, and asked for everyone’s consideration at the November election.
Reese McClanahan stated the candidate debate for the 2011 Election has been set for Thursday, October 6, 2011 at 6:00 PM at the Glasgow Community Center.  Mrs. McClanahan stated there will be a $5 spaghetti plate dinner at 4:00 PM.  The Glasgow candidates’ debate will begin at 6:00 PM, a break at 7:30 PM, followed by the Rockbridge County candidates’ debate at 7:45 PM.
Public Hearing:
A. Section 12-33, Dangerous Missiles, of Glasgow Town Ordinance has to be changed as the State now allows air guns to be shot on private property as long as reasonable precautions are taken to prevent the projectile from crossing a person’s property line.
B. Concessions – Parks and Recreation Committee has requested getting an exemption for 501C and non-charitable groups from being required to go through the Health Department, which is required by the State, for using the concession stand.  The language would resemble what Lexington has.
Review of Minutes:
Councilor Boyd Walker stated in the August 9, 2011 minutes the issue brought up from Sarah Funkhouser under Public Comment regarding signage at the playground had not been included under Old Business for September meeting, and would like this included on the October 2011 agenda.  Mr. Walker stated in the August 9, 2011 minutes on page 5 regarding the two (2) trailer parks he mentioned, they were not listed and wants this corrected to list Tomlin’s Trailer Court in Arnolds Valley and Ms. Reynold’s Trailer Court on Fanny Barger Drive.  Mr. Walker stated on page six (6) of the August 9, 2011 minutes that he had suggested that Council change the procurement procedures regarding the purchase of Town equipment, and would like to have this included on the October 2011 meeting agenda under Old Business.  Mr. Walker stated on the August 11, 2011 Special Called Council Meeting that Council had concluded that a master list should be created of all abandoned or dilapidated houses in Glasgow and presented at the September 2011 meeting.  Town Manager Spitzer stated this had not been done yet.
Motion made by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Boyd Walker to approve the minutes as presented, with the recommended corrections and changes.  
Carried by unanimous voice vote.   

Consideration of Bills:
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to pay bills listed and any other bills that may come up this month.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A. Parks and Recreation Committee:  Chairperson Mrs. Roberta Lyle stated the Parks and Recreation Committee would like to see signs posted at the park with the park rules, hours open, rules for animals, and penalties for breaking the rules.  Mrs. Lyle stated the Gospel Fest, scheduled for October 1, 2011 is being sponsored by local churches. 
B. Planning Commission: Town Manager Spitzer stated Mr. Locher made a formal request to the Planning Commission to vacate all lots, streets, alleys in Blocks 171, 175, 187, 188, 189.  Lots in Block 175, 187, 188, and 189 are in the flood plane and are currently being farmed and Mr. Locher is in the process of applying for a Conservation Easement that would include this acreage with the exception of Block 171, which is in the flood way.  Block 171 would be cleared and kept mowed to enhance the area.  The surrounding lots between Route 130 (Rockbridge Road), the beltline railroad (C&S), and the Maury River have been vacated since the inception of the Town of Glasgow.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission approved Mr. Locher’s request and the Town will lose 
approximately $100 in Real Estate taxes.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated this will have to be advertised for a Public Hearing at the October 2011 meeting.
Motion by Boyd Walker and Seconded by Mike Turner to advertise the vacating of all lots, streets, and alleys in Blocks 171, 175, 187, 188, 189 for a Public Hearing at the October 2011 meeting.  

Carried by unanimous raising of hands.

Old Business:

A.  Pineland Trailer Park:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Mrs. Loughhead received the letter from Mr. Simons and the list of issues with the trailer park.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mrs. Loughhead has been overseeing the work, and has 30 days of the initial 60 days left to complete the work.  Councilor Sue Wood asked if anything had been found out from VDOT about the end of Fitzlee Street in the trailer park.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town owns that part of the road, and the Town would have to do a Resolution asking VDOT to take over the road, then VDOT would have to do a Public Hearing, etc.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town would be responsible for paying to have that part of the road paved.  Ms. Wood stated she would like this issue added to the October 2011 meeting agenda.  Ms. Wood asked who owns the wooded overgrown vacant lots at the trailer park.  Mr. Locher owns the lots fronting Rockbridge Road and Mrs. Loughhead owns the lots fronting Fitzlee Street.   ???clean up – who pays ???

B. SERCAP:   Town Manager Spitzer stated Glasgow received a $45,000 grant from Southeast Rural Community Assistance Program (SERCAP) to drill the test well, and must be used within 24 months.  Mr. Spitzer stated Anderson & Associates wrote the grant while Glasgow was on a term contract with them; however, that term contract is now over.  Mr. Spitzer stated this project could be rolled in with the previous advertisement where Hurt & Profitt was selected to do a study of Glasgow’s water and sewer lines.  Mr. Spitzer stated if Council chooses not to do this, the Town will have to bid again unless Anderson & Associates is selected.  Council directed Town Manager Spitzer to check with Hurt & Profitt to see what they would charge for their engineering services to drill for the test well, and then would decide at the October 2011 meeting whether to put out for bid, go with Anderson & Associates, or rollover the project to Hurt & Proffitt.    
Police Activity Report:
Sgt. Grimm stated his monthly report was on file at Town Hall and Council had a copy.  Sgt. Grimm stated he would like Council to revisit the issue he brought up at the August 9, 2011 meeting regarding changing the speed limit on dead end roads from 25 MPH to 15 MPH.  Councilor Walker asked why the Town vehicle had been stopped in Buena Vista after midnight.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the vehicle was not stopped; a Buena Vista dispatcher was behind the vehicle and called the license in to see why a government vehicle was out at that time of night.  Mr. Spitzer stated he was working on a project late at night at Town Hall and ran out of ink and sent then-intern Caleb Keckler to Wal-Mart to get ink.  
Old Business – continued:
C. Energy Audit:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Phase I of the Energy Audit conducted by the Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission (CSPDC) has been completed and the Town received a copy listing areas where repairs can be made to become more energy efficient – Town Hall, Library, Town Shop.  Mr. Spitzer stated the CSPDC recently received more funding from the Federal Government to do Phase II, where the CSPDC will distribute money to local governments to do some of the repairs.  Mr. Spitzer stated Glasgow can get $22,000 in grant funding to accomplish some of these projects i.e. new windows and heat pump for Town Hall, with Glasgow having to match $3,000.  Mr. Spitzer stated $10,000 is in this year’s budget - $5,000 for capital improvements and $5,000 for the STP.  Mr. Spitzer stated the CSPDC and their engineering company would put out the bids.  Councilor Ruby Clark asked if Town Hall was affected by the recent earthquake.  Mr. Spitzer stated four (4) cracks had been found at the back of Town Hall and VML is sending a structural engineer on Thursday, September 15th to look it as the Rockbridge County Building Inspector could not determine how far into the foundation the cracks go.  Mr. Spitzer stated VML is paying for the structural engineer and for any damage, after our deductible.  Councilor Wood asked about the progress on the new municipal building.  Mr. Spitzer stated it is a slow process and there is nothing new to report at this time.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to allocate $3,000 to match the grant funding Glasgow will receive from the CSPDC to do energy efficient repairs.

Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.
New Business:  

A.  Lee Duke:  Mr. Duke stated he is a big supporter of intern programs but has been unable to find information on Glasgow’s intern program.  Mr. Duke stated a lot of people could benefit from this but it is not documented and has not been made public.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Mr. Keckler started with Sgt. Grimm 18 months ago doing a ride-along, and that anyone who was interested in doing something with the Town could talk to the Town Manager and he would talk to the appropriate department head and see if anything was available.  Sgt. Grimm stated that the Department of Justice has an official intern program and colleges with criminal justice programs also have official intern programs, and this is what he did with Mr. Keckler.  Councilor Wood stated this is the first time Glasgow has had an intern.  Roberta Anderson, with the News-Gazette, stated that most intern programs are informal, where a young person goes to someone in a field they are interested in and asks if they can shadow them.  Mr. Duke stated there should be some guidelines.  Ms. Wood stated Council would have to decide if they wanted to implement a formal program.  Lynda Miller asked what the Town’s liability is since Mr. Keckler is not a Town employee.  Mr. Spitzer, Mayor Blackburn, and Mr. Simons stated Mr. Keckler is covered under Glasgow’s insurance policy.  Mr. Duke asked why cameras had been installed at Town Hall.  Mr. Spitzer stated Glasgow had received grant money to have security cameras installed at Town Hall and at the STP.  Councilor Monica Dock stated most government buildings today have security cameras.  Mrs. Dock stated the Town Manager has authority to conduct certain Town business without contacting Town Council and this falls under that authority.  Mr. Duke asked why the monitor was in the Town Manager’s office and not in the Town Sgt.’s office.  Sgt. Grimm stated he did not want it in his office, that he is hardly in his office, did not know how to work the system, and was not his job to work it.  Sgt. Grimm stated the danger of the Town Secretary being in Town Hall alone many times with the money and no security, and this is a first step in this defense.  

B. Public Hearing Items:  
1. Vote on state-mandated changes to Section 12-23, Dangerous Missiles, of Glasgow Town Ordinance.
Motion made by Sue Wood and Seconded by Monica Dock to make state-mandated changes to Section 12-23, Dangerous Missiles, of Glasgow Town Ordinance, with the added language of definition of air guns or pneumatic guns.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

2. Vote on request from Parks and Recreation Committee to exempt 501C and non-charitable groups from being required to go through the Health Department, as required by the State, for using the concession stand.

Motion made by Sue Wood and Seconded by Mike Turner to exempt 501C and non-charitable groups from being required to go through the Health Department, as required by the State, for using the concession stand.

Carried by unanimous raising of right hand.

C.  PPTRA:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has received its yearly appropriation from the State for $21,462.11 for the tax relief act.  Mr. Spitzer stated the tax relief will be around 53%, the same as last year, after the final adjustments.

D. TEA Grant:  Town Manager Spitzer stated he had met with CSPDC and Hurt & Profitt about applying for a transportation grant through VDOT for the construction of sidewalks and lights on Blue Ridge Road from the Library to BB&T, and on Rockbridge Road up to the Fire Department.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is an 80/20 yearly grant from VDOT, which has to be written by November 1, where the State pays 80% and the Town would pay 20%.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town’s part can be a combination of in-kind contributions, other grants, the Town’s own funds, or a loan.  Mr. Spitzer stated Blue Ridge Road would be Phase I and Rockbridge Road would be Phase II, and lights, purchasing flags, wiring, etc. would be included in the grant money.  Mr. Spitzer stated the new sidewalks would not tie in with the old sidewalks as the old sidewalks are not adjacent to the edge of the road, and would have to be replaced.  Mr. Spitzer stated the CSPDC estimated the Town’s cost would be approximately $64,800.  Councilors Dock and Wood asked if the Town could apply for more grants to cover the $64,800 and Mr. Spitzer stated the deadlines for other grants had passed but could apply again in March or April of 2012 for the Community Development Block Grant. 

Motion made by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner for Town Manager Spitzer to apply for the TEA Grant.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

E. Drought Supply Plan:  Town Manager Spitzer stated Council must adopt this State-mandated Ordinance and write a Resolution in support of it.  Mr. Spitzer stated he and Jeff Rankin, STP Supervisor, have been working on this in conjunction with the CSPDC and other local governments in the region for several years.  Mr. Spitzer stated each locality is independent of the other and would not have to initiate the drought plan if another locality did unless the Governor would mandate it.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Sue Wood to advertise the state-mandated Drought Supply Plan and draft a Resolution in support of it.
Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he met with Rockbridge County Community Developer Sam Crickenberger regarding Tom McFadden’s property line dispute.  Mr. Simons stated he has the coordinates for the boundary lines if markers are in the ground; however, the property would have to be surveyed to have this done and the County is not interested in paying this expense to have the land surveyed.  Mr. Simons stated he knows several local surveyors and could get cost estimates from them on the surveying, and perhaps the County would be interested in splitting the cost of the survey to have the issue resolved.  Question was asked if grants could be obtained for surveys and Town Manager Spitzer stated he would check into this for the October 2011 meeting.  Lynda Miller told Mr. Simons she may copies of old surveys done by D.E. Brady in 1959 when Glasgow was annexed.  Mr. Simons stated it would have to be dated after November 16, 1959.
Councilor Boyd Walker stated there has been an increased demand on the area food bank in the last year and would like to put this on the October 2011 agenda to discuss the Town making a donation.  Mr. Walker also stated he would check into the paper work for donating his monthly stipend to the food bank.

Town Manager Spitzer stated a motion needed to be made for purchase of signs for the park and the playground.  Mr. Spitzer stated the rules needed to be posted, including age limits for the playground, rules for dogs at the park/playground areas, no driving on the track, and the hours posted.  Councilor Wood stated this information should also be included in the next newsletter.  Sgt. Grimm stated that by posting these signs, not obeying them would make the rules enforceable.  Mr. Spitzer stated the cost for all the signs, which would be metal, would be approximately $90.
Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner to purchase signs for the park and playground.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Ruby Clark stated the trash dumpster on Powhatan Street across from the old Fire Department is only used once a year by the Fire Department for practice and the neighbors want it removed as the bottom has rusted out and children are getting into it and playing.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Fire Department has been notified of this and they will move it to the other side of the trees but not from the area as they have a 99-year lease on the land and that is where they want it. 

Ms. Clark stated a citizen who mows for the Dollar General Store said there is no drainage for the water when there is a heavy rain.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is a VDOT road and they would have to clean this area out.  Mr. Spitzer stated if the Town does not want to wait for VDOT to do this, the Town can do like they did on the other side of the road and dig a ditch, but that this would be a safety hazard.

Ms. Clark stated she has received complaints from a citizen that the alley behind Union Baptist Church has standing water and runs into the residence’s yard behind the church.    Mr. Spitzer stated there is a dispute that the homeowner beside the church has dug a ditch making the water run into the yard behind the church.  Ms. Clark stated the residents behind the church wants to know if they can grade the alley with a tractor and put a drain in.   Mr. Spitzer stated the other resident has said he will pay to have the Town correct the situation the right way.  Mr. Spitzer stated he is working with Public Works Supervisor to see if a drain in the alley can be tied in to the Town drain.  
Ms. Clark stated the November 2011 Council meeting is the same date as the 2011 Elections – November 8.  Mr. Spitzer stated the November Council meeting will be moved to the following week, November 15, 2011, and will be publicized.

Meeting adjourned by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 8:30 PM.
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